
Minutes of School Council Meeting  
Wednesday 1 June  2016 

Fortian Room  6.00pm 
 

1. Welcome and Apologies  
Kathy Esson   Chair 
Ros Moxham   Principal 
Jane Bell   Parent Representative 
Rachel Thompson  Parent Representative  
Paul Pagani   Staff Representative 
Don Newby   Foundation and Fortians Union Representative 
Pauline Leung   P&C Representative 
Michelle Cheung  SRC Representative 
Ike Schwartz   Student Representative 
Sunil Jassal   Student Representative 
Jules Davies   Executive Officer 
 
Apologies received from David Chan, David Osland and John Ockwell. 

 
2. Confirmation of Previous Minutes  

The minutes were accepted. 
 

3. Matters arising from minutes  
These will be dealt with in the PrincipalÕs Report 
 

4. Correspondence  
David Chan has tendered his resignation due to work commitments. An advertisement for a 
replacement will be included in the next Mercurius. 

 
5. Executive Conference  

The conference covered a number of topics. It considered milestones for the School Plan and Year 
12 Band 5 and 6 targets, including the additional support the school needs to offer students to assist 
them to reachBand 6.  There were also discussions about subject offerings, including the possibility 
of introducing standard maths with a comment that the University of Sydney has now introduced a 
minimum band 4 in 2 unit maths on many of their courses.  Any decisions will be evidence based. 
The Principal was still relieving Director of Public Schools at the time of the conference. She will 
circulate a draft of suggestions made at the conference as soon as available.She asked that this item 
be moved to August when she will have been briefed on the full contents of the conference. 
Communication was also discussed at the conference with Sentral being a major focus.  Messaging 
to parents from Sentral is unreliable and so is not being used yet.   
Timetabling was also discussed and Karen Di Stefano is looking at this, along with possible fixed 
assembly times.  Year 11 and 12 were surveyed regarding their ideal subject choices including those 
not currently available at the school. 
This item Ð including school Year 12 targets - will be revisited in August.  

 
6. Library Services 

 The FSHS Librarian visited Engadine HS School library, which has recently undergone a significant 
refurbishment.  The Librarian staff are now engaged in training for Oliger, the new library system. 
The ideas for the library will be discussed in September.   The Student Representative reported 
that four rooms have been opened up after school for study and this has been very well received. 

 
7. Canteen update 

 The Student Representative will be making a presentation at assembly this Friday regarding canteen  
guidelines and expectations. If the canteen is not utilised the school risks losing the current canteen 
services. 
The Chair revisited the main points of whether the continuation of the canteen is financially viable, 
the quality and quantity of food and the range of views around the guidelines.  The Council also 
revisited the issue of milk becoming an amber product if served in a larger portion.  The Principal 
suggested that the school has to decide if it wants to adhere to the guidelines exactly or allow some 
flexibility in order to meet student preferences and financial viability.   
The Principal remarked that other schools have had problems with reduced quality over time.  The 
Principal will schedule a meeting with the canteen manager to discuss options.   
The Fortians Union Representative has reviewed the tender process and the pro forma contract 



shows a 3 month notice period from either party.  It is also likely that the initial contract was for 1 year 
with an option to renew for a further 2 years.  The Fortians Union Representative wondered why the 
canteen manager did not highlight this problem when the contract was being renewed.  The Staff 
Representative commented that term 1 this year was particularly bad because of fundraisers and a 
student boycott.   
The Chair asked that we invite Karen Di Stefano to the August meeting to assist in this discussion. 
The P&C Representative reiterated the P&C’s view that it would like to be consulted throughout the 
process.  She also asked if the contract could be varied in the future, but the contract is set by the 
Department of Education and not the school.  The P&C Representative repeated her comments from 
the last meeting about looking at a not for profit model.  The Principal stressed that the school will 
not run the canteen as there is insufficient time and resources to devote to it.  The P&C 
Representative agreed but suggested that in the future the tender is for a non profit making 
contractor.  The Principal does not believe this is an option with the Department. 
The Parent Representative returned to the objective of having students well fed on site.  The Staff 
Representative has researched some other school menus that allow more amber foods in their 
menus. 
This item will be reconsidered in August  and Karen Di Stefano will be in  attendance. 
 

8. Fort Fest 
 The Principal met with the Fundraising committee yesterday.  The rides will only go ahead if there is 
 no rain.  Otherwise all plans are going ahead including the Talent Quest, historical booklet sale and 
 archive display and stalls. No external for profit stalls will be involved. 
 

9. Principal’s Report  
 The Principal reported that she is pleased to be back and since returning she has been meeting with 

staff and visiting classes.  She has also been very involved in the planning for Fort Fest this 
weekend. 

 The student bathroom refurbishment is due to start the day after the IMP concert.  The gym changing 
 rooms are not having work done at the moment. 

Students in one of the classes that the Principal observed have been discussing theoretical 
improvements that could be made to playgrounds.  The Principal suggested that they put together 
two projects and present them to the School Council.  If successful these would be funded by the 
P&C. These are going to the P&C on August 10.  
UNSW and the Sydney University will be visiting the school for the next P&C meeting. 
Michael Kirby will be attending a special assembly on 20 June. 
    
Other Reports  

 
 P&C Report  

The P&C have been focussed on Fort Fest and the canteen. 
 
Student Report  
The Student Representative reported that the athletics carnival was a success with Preston coming 
first.  The Student Representative is preparing his presentation for assembly this Friday regarding 
the canteen. 
The SRC did a mail drop to the surrounding area for Fort Fest last night. 
There are now 11 groups performing at the Talent Quest.  There may be a rehearsal on Friday or 
Saturday if the hall is available.   
The SRC has become aware of bullying taking place online that seems to be escalating.  They are 
recommending that more focus needs to be given to anti bullying.  The Principal advised them to talk 
first to the year advisor and also a Deputy Principal, but action can only be taken if the school is 
provided with specifics.  The Staff Representative added that the anti bullying policy is almost 
complete. 
 
Fortians Union Report  
There is a meeting at school on Sunday to coincide with Fort Fest. 
 
Foundation Report 
No meeting 
 

 Other business  
 The Executive Officer reported that she is following up with a Fortian architect who has offered to 
 discuss possible plans for the tiered learning centre. 



  
The next Council meeting is on Wednesday 3 August . 


